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Date: 4th February 2022

Dear Care and Community Support Provider, 

As always thank you to you and your staff for everything you are doing to help protect our most vulnerable residents.

Please continue to report any confirmed or suspected cases of COVID-19 to Sefton’s Community Infection Control Team (in hours) or Public Health England (out of hours/weekends and bank holidays). 


· [bookmark: _Hlk53054385]For Monday to Friday between 0900 and 1700, please contact the community infection control team on 0151 295 3036 
· [bookmark: _Hlk90458983]For out of hours, weekends and bank holidays please contact Public Health England’s Health Protection on call support on 0151 434 4819

Changes to restrictions and testing for adult social care

Last week, we shared a letter from the Department for Health and Social Care in connection to the changes to visiting and isolation period from the 31st January and the changes to testing that will come into place by the 16th February.
We also shared with you some specific information for care homes, domically care and extra care/supported living (below) and we hope you were able to join the webinars this week?  The guidance for each provider group has been updated in late January (the guidance for care home visiting was updated on the 31st January) and the relevant links to the guidance are below too.








Testing in adult care homes

Visiting during COVID19 - update

Testing for home care workers

Testing for Extra Care and Supported Living


Grants Updates

Infection Control / Testing / Vaccine Grant – the interim expenditure returns for the period Oct- Jan are due for completion and return by 11 Feb 22. Templates have been sent out for this process. The 2nd tranche payment (40% of grant) will be released after returns have been collated.

WRRF 1 – payments have been made to Providers who completed an acceptance of grant conditions. 

WRRF 2 – templates have been sent out to Community Providers asking for staff numbers working in Sefton. This information will be collated, and we will explore making payments based on the information.


Specific Information for Care Homes

Care Home Strategic Partnership

The next meeting of the Care Home Strategic Partnership is Tuesday 8th February, 4.00 – 5.00pm.  We do hope you are able to join us.  

We would like to express our thanks to Heather Weekes for both chairing the Partnership meeting and working with us on its ongoing development.


[bookmark: _Hlk93577877]Greater Manchester IPC Webinar

The Greater Manchester Infection Prevention & Control Cell hosts a monthly webinar for Care Home Managers. The monthly webinars aim to add value to the local support available to care homes, including presentations that share good practice and provide clarification on new / emerging guidance. A recording of the GMIPC webinar held on 24th January is available: here. 

Please find attached the accompanying slides. Topics covered in the webinar are listed below – click on the desired topic and you will access at this point in the recording. A webinar Q&A document is also attached which includes questions posted during the webinar and responses from the GM IPC Cell.

Webinar items below (click to view recording):
1. Care home experiences over Christmas / New Year  
1. Top tips for Care Home Registered Managers
1. Keeping up morale in your team
1. Infection Prevention and Control update 
3. Routine testing in care homes - what constitutes an outbreak
3. Outbreak testing 
3. Testing within 90 days of a positive result
3. What is a COVID 19 contact within the care home? (resident / staff isolations)
3. Ending isolation and returning to work 
3. Visiting during periods of isolation / during an outbreak
3. Risk assessments discharges and admissions to care homes - GM Framework 
1. Vaccination programme update - focus on C19 Booster programme 
1. Workforce Recruitment and Retention Fund 
1. Summary of funding streams for adult social care (IPC & Testing / Omicron Support Fund) 
1. Speaker Q&A 

The next webinar to take place on Tuesday 8th March, 2pm – 4pm. An invitation will be circulated shortly. In the meantime, please contact us with any suggestions for topics / themes you would like to see featured. You can contact us via email or using the online questionnaire.


North and South Registered Managers Network Meeting

The next face to face meeting for the Sefton Care Managers will be held on Wednesday 9th Feb at Byng House Nursing Home, The Promenade, Southport, PR8 1QU. 1000-1200 hrs. The network will be very informal but an opportunity to have a chat about all things care related. 

Please let Jonathan Cunningham know by emailing him at jonathan@birkdalepark.co.uk if you are able to make it. Limited parking on site or outside on the Promenade. Please conduct an LFT before arrival. Refreshment and cake will be provided. 

From us, all the Health and Care partners and Councillor Paul Cummins, Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, we would like to take the opportunity to thank you and your staff teams for everything you are doing to support our most vulnerable residents.  Your dedication, support and hard work is very much appreciated by us all.  


Yours sincerely
[image: ]
Deborah Butcher				   	
Executive Director for Adult Social Care and Health	 
[image: ]
Fiona Taylor
Chief Officer, NHS South Sefton and NHS Southport and Formby CCGs
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27 January 2022 


To: Adult social care service providers 


CC: Directors of Adult Social Services, Directors of Public Health and wider 


stakeholders 


Changes to restrictions and testing in Adult Social Care  


Thank you for all the work you and your staff have done throughout the pandemic in 


keeping vulnerable people safe, especially during this challenging winter period.  


As restrictions ease across the country with the removal of Plan B measures for the 


general public, I am writing to inform you about the implications this has on adult 


social care.  


Having reviewed the latest public health evidence from our clinical advisers in 


UKHSA and the SAGE Social Care Working Group, and with on-going robust 


infection prevention and control measures in place, we are now in a position to ease 


the restrictions implemented in response to the Omicron variant.  


From Monday 31st January, we are: 


• Reducing visiting restrictions for residents: 


o There will be no limit on the number of visitors a resident can have and 


no requirements to test or isolate after visits out (providing these visits 


are not deemed to be “high risk”). 


o The isolation period will be reduced from 14 days to a maximum period 


of 10 days.  


 


Additionally, by Wednesday 16th February, we are: 


• Changing the asymptomatic staff testing regime for all staff in adult social care 


to pre-shift lateral flow tests and removing PCR testing. 


• PCR testing will continue for regular monthly care home resident testing and 


outbreak testing, other staff testing (e.g. when symptomatic or when a 


contact) as well as in all Vivaldi research care homes.  


 


Detailed arrangements will be set out in updated guidance, which we will publish in 


the week beginning Monday 31st January 2022.  


 


Yours sincerely, 


 


 


 







   
 


 


 


Claire Armstrong 


 


Director of Adult Social Care Delivery and Covid-19 Response, 


Department of Health and Social Care 


 


 







   
 


Annex A – Further Detail 


 


Reducing restrictions for residents 


 


As the situation is improving, and we know more about the virus, we are able to 


follow the latest scientific advice and reduce restrictions on visiting in care homes 


while scaling back isolation requirements. However, we are still seeing high numbers 


of cases of Covid-19, and it remains extremely important that we continue with the 


vaccination programme, testing, and proper IPC, including PPE (which we have 


made free to Adult Social Care providers until March 2023).  


 


We will continue to emphasise the importance of always supporting visits from 


essential care givers, even during outbreaks. Essential care givers are family 


members or friends who provide companionship or help with a resident’s care needs. 


We would encourage all care providers to make residents’ friends and family 


members aware of the opportunity to take on this vital role for their loved one. 


 


Increasing to pre-shift lateral flow testing for all ASC staff, removing regular staff 


PCR testing and keeping monthly PCR testing for residents 


 


For all asymptomatic adult social care staff, we are moving to pre-shift lateral flow 


testing and removing weekly PCR testing. Based on SAGE Social Care Working 


Group advice, this regime provides better protection than the current regular testing 


regime. As restrictions are relaxed for care home residents and for the general 


population, testing continues to be essential for providing the protections needed to 


support this relaxation of restrictions. 


Pre-shift lateral flow testing for staff will help to rapidly identify and isolate people 


who are highly likely to spread the virus, helping to break the chain of transmission, 


prevent hospitalisations and save lives. This is supported by evidence that shows 


lateral flow tests are highly effective at quickly identifying asymptomatic people with 


high viral loads who are most infectious. While PCRs help to identify cases including 


those with lower viral loads, these individuals are likely to be less infectious, and the 


frequency of lateral flow testing will help to ensure cases can be detected quickly 


across the week.  


This change applies only to regular asymptomatic testing for staff meaning PCR 


tests will remain available for symptomatic staff and residents. Outbreak testing and 


monthly resident testing will also remain unchanged, and therefore, whole home 


PCR and lateral flow testing should still occur in the first week of a care home 


outbreak (on day 1 and once again between day 4-7). Please note that in line with 


removing regular PCR testing for staff, there will be no longer be weekly staff PCR 


testing during an outbreak. Staff should instead continue their new asymptomatic 


regular testing regime of pre-shift lateral flow testing. 







   
 


As a result of adult social care services following the previous testing regimes, cases 


have been identified more quickly helping to reduce transmission, infections, hospital 


admissions and save lives. Of course, as with all testing regimes, these can only 


offer the most protection and reduce infection if the testing regime is followed.  


These changes will apply across all adult social care staff including staff who access 


tests individually, such as Personal Assistants and those working for local authorities 


or charities etc. Adult social care services should implement these changes by 16 


February 2022 or earlier.  


From Friday 28th January 2022, home care providers and wider extra care/ 


supported living settings will be able to order lateral flow tests via the same Test & 


Trace organisational testing portal they currently use for ordering staff PCR kits in 


bulk. Providers will be contacted on how to do this shortly. Home care providers and 


wider extra care/ supported living settings should switch from weekly PCR to daily 


lateral flow testing as soon as their staff have lateral flow test kits, given the change 


in testing offers substantial increases in protection compared to their current regime 


of weekly PCR only. 


For adult social care organisations who already order their staff lateral flows in bulk 


from Test & Trace (care homes, high risk extra care/ supported living settings and 


day care centres), the number of lateral flow test kits provided in your orders will be 


increased to reflect this change in policy from Friday 28th January. There will be 


further communications from UKHSA for all services on next steps and details about 


webinars which will go through the clinical rationale for the testing changes, how 


these changes will support you to keep staff and the people you care for as safe as 


possible, and how we will support you to implement the changes.  


Care homes involved in the VIVALDI research study should await further guidance 


from UKHSA.  


These changes will be updated in the adult social care guidance documents as soon 


as possible, but please implement from the dates outlined above. 
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Important Changes to 


Your Testing Regime 
Dear Colleague, 
 
Firstly, we want to thank you for all your efforts and support of the testing programme 
from the outset. We are grateful to you for working with us to continue to protect the lives 
of colleagues, and the vulnerable people you care for. 
  
Secondly, as the country moves from Plan B with the removal of restrictions, an 
announcement [link to press notice] today set out changes to the testing and self-
isolation guidance for care homes that will be introduced following advice given by the 
Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies (SAGE) to ensure you and your residents 
remain protected from Covid-19, as well as reducing restrictions on visiting and self-
isolation for residents. This newsletter provides more detail about these changes and 
next steps for you. Full guidance will be published next week. 


 


 


Staff Testing Updates 


• An enhanced testing regime of pre-shift Lateral Flow Tests (LFDs) for all staff on 
each of the days they are working, and the removal of the weekly asymptomatic 
PCR testing for staff. 


• There will be no change o PCR testing for staff symptomatic testing, outbreak or 
any other PCR testing for staff eg when they are a contact  


 


Based on current SAGE Social Care Working Group advice, following the pre-shift 
testing regime provides better protection than the current regular testing regime of 
weekly PCR with three lateral flow tests a week. The introduction of pre-shift rapid lateral 
flow tests should help identify and isolate positive cases more quickly rather than waiting 
for PCR results to return from the lab.   
  
From Friday 28 January, when you place an order for staff LFDs, we will send you 
enough LFDs for all your staff to undertake pre-shift LFDs for everyday they are working. 







These can be used either on-site or at home by staff members. If you are within 21 days 
of your last order and need more tests to follow the enhanced testing regime, please call 
119. We are asking all care homes to implement these testing changes by the 16th 
February. 


 


Join the Webinar 
To understand more about the change and how to implement it, we would also strongly 
encourage you to join the upcoming webinars which will go through the clinical 
rationale for these testing changes, how these changes will support you to keep staff 
and the people you care for as safe as possible, and how we will support you to 
implement these changes. There will also be an opportunity to ask questions on these 
webinars. 
  
The timings are: 


• Friday 28 January at 11:00am 
• Monday 31 January at 10:00am 
• Wednesday 2 February at 4:00pm 


 


Resident Testing and Self Isolation Updates 
As the situation is improving, and we know more about the virus, we are able to follow 
the latest scientific advice and reduce restrictions on visiting in care homes while scaling 
back isolation requirements. A high level overview of these changes are: 


• Self-isolation periods for those who test positive will be brought in line with the 
general public so reduced from fourteen to maximum ten days and can be further 
reduced with two negative LFD tests 24 hours apart from day 5 and 6 onwards 


• Isolation periods for those in care following an emergency hospital visit will be 
reduced from 14 to a maximum of 10 days 


• There will be no testing or self-isolation requirements for residents following 
normal visits out 


• Further amendments in isolation periods and testing requirements for residents 
who are contacts, have been on a high-risk visit out, and have had an emergency 
visit to hospital. 


• There will be no change to testing if a resident is symptomatic, regular monthly 
asymptomatic PCR testing, any outbreak testing for residents. 


 


You can find more details of all the changes detailed above in this letter from 
Claire Armstrong - Director of Adult Social Care Delivery and Covid-19 Response, 
Department of Health and Social Care. In addition, full guidance documents will be 
published next week on the existing pages for testing , visiting , and admissions. 
Thank you,  
NHS Test and Trace 


 


 


 



https://event.webcasts.com/starthere.jsp?ei=1474646&tp_key=bb376c26e7&utm_campaign=ASC+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=0

https://wiredplusimg.s3.amazonaws.com/Sx1iaZDJ/ASC%20testing%20and%20restriction%20changes%20stakeholder%20letter.pdf?utm_campaign=ASC+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=1

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-testing-in-adult-care-homes?utm_campaign=ASC+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=2

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/visiting-care-homes-during-coronavirus/update-on-policies-for-visiting-arrangements-in-care-homes?utm_campaign=ASC+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=3

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-admission-and-care-of-people-in-care-homes?utm_campaign=ASC+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=4
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Important Changes to 


Your Testing Regime 
Dear Colleague, 
 
Firstly, we want to thank you for all your efforts and support of the testing programme 
from the outset. We are grateful to you for working with us to continue to protect the lives 
of colleagues, and the vulnerable people you care for. 
  
Secondly, as the country moves from Plan B with the removal of restrictions, this 
newsletter sets out changes to the testing guidance for home care staff that will be 
introduced following advice given by the Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies 
(SAGE) to ensure you and the people you care for remain protected from Covid-19, 
whilst simplifying the testing regime. This newsletter provides more detail about these 
changes and next steps for you. Full guidance will be published next week. 


 


 


Staff Testing Updates 
• An enhanced testing regime of pre-shift LFDs for all staff on each of the days 


they are working, and the removal of the weekly asymptomatic PCR testing for 
staff. 


• There will be no change in PCR testing for staff symptomatic testing, or any other 
PCR testing for staff eg when they’re a contact. 


 


Based on SAGE Social Care Working Group advice, following the pre-shift testing 
regime provides better protection than the current regular testing regime of weekly PCR 
testing. The introduction of pre-shift rapid lateral flow tests should help identify and 
isolate positive cases more quickly rather than waiting for PCR results to return from the 
lab. This will be testing maximum once per day and for live in carers, it is advised that 







tests should be taken as close to the beginning of the day as possible and 24 hours 
apart. 


  
  


From Friday 28 January, you will be able to place an order for LFDs for your staff. 
When you place an order, we will send you enough LFDs for all your staff to undertake 
pre-shift LFDs for everyday they are working. These can be used at home by staff 
members. To do this, you should navigate to the usual organisational testing portal [link] 
and use the same Unique Organisation Number that you currently use to order PCRs, 
and you will see the option to place an order for staff LFDs. Please input the number of 
staff you have and then confirm your contact details to place an order. Once you have 
ordered tests, you'll receive a confirmatory email 
from: organisation.coronavirus.testing@notifications.service.gov.uk 
  


Tests can take up to 7-10 working days to arrive following your order. Once they have 
arrived, we ask that a month’s worth of tests are distributed to your staff to enable them 
to conduct tests at home. We are asking all organisations to implement these testing 
changes by the 16th February. 
  


Ordering LFDs is independent to the orders placed for PCR tests; so if you have recently 
placed an order for PCR tests, you will still be able to order LFDs from Friday 28th 
January. 


 


Join the Webinar 
To understand more about the change and how to implement it, we would also strongly 
encourage you to join the upcoming webinars which will go through the clinical 
rationale for these testing changes, how these changes will support you to keep staff 
and the people you care for as safe as possible, and how we will support you to 
implement these changes. There will also be an opportunity to ask questions on these 
webinars. 
  
The timings are: 


• Friday 28 January at 11:00am 
• Monday 31 January at 10:00am 
• Wednesday 2 February at 4:00pm 


 


You can find more details of all the changes detailed above in this letter from 
Claire Armstrong - Director of Adult Social Care Delivery and Covid-19 Response, 
Department of Health and Social Care. In addition, a full guidance document will be 
published next week on the testing page on gov.uk.  
Thank you,  
NHS Test and Trace 


  



https://event.webcasts.com/starthere.jsp?ei=1474646&tp_key=bb376c26e7&utm_campaign=Dom+Care+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=0

https://wiredplusimg.s3.amazonaws.com/Sx1iaZDJ/ASC%20testing%20and%20restriction%20changes%20stakeholder%20letter.pdf?utm_campaign=Dom+Care+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=1

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-testing-for-homecare-workers-information-for-agencies?utm_campaign=Dom+Care+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=2
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Important Changes to 


Your Testing Regime 
Dear Colleague, 
 
Firstly, we want to thank you for all your efforts and support of the testing programme 
from the outset. We are grateful to you for working with us to continue to protect the lives 
of colleagues, and the vulnerable people you care for. 
  
Secondly, as the country moves from Plan B with the removal of restrictions, this 
newsletter sets out changes to the testing guidance for extra care and supported living 
staff that will be introduced following advice given by the Scientific Advisory Group for 
Emergencies (SAGE) to ensure you and the people you care for remain protected from 
Covid-19, whilst simplifying the testing regime. This newsletter provides more detail 
about these changes and next steps for you. Full guidance will be published next week. 


 


 


Staff Testing Updates 


• An enhanced testing regime of pre-shift LFDs for all staff on each of the days 


they are working, and the removal of the weekly asymptomatic PCR testing for 
staff. 


• There will be no change in PCR testing for staff symptomatic testing, or any other 
PCR testing for staff eg when they’re a contact. 


 


Based on SAGE Social Care Working Group advice, following the pre-shift testing 
regime provides better protection than the current regular testing regime of weekly PCR 
testing. The introduction of pre-shift rapid lateral flow tests should help identify and 







isolate positive cases more quickly rather than waiting for PCR results to return from the 
lab.  
  
From Friday 28 January, you will be able to place an order for LFDs for your staff. 
When you place an order, we will send you enough LFDs for all your staff to undertake 
pre-shift LFDs for everyday they are working. To do this, you should navigate to the 
usual organisational testing portal [link] and use the same Unique Organisation Number 
that you currently use to order staff PCRs and visitor LFDs, and you will see the option 
to place an order for staff LFDs. Please input the number of staff you have and then 
confirm your contact details to place an order. Once you have ordered tests, you’ll 
receive a confirmatory email from 
organisation.coronavirus.testing@notifications.service.gov.uk. 
  
Tests can take up to 7 – 10 working days to arrive following your order. Once they have 
arrived, we ask that a month’s worth of tests are distributed to your staff to enable them 
to conduct tests either on-site or at home. We are asking all organisations to implement 
these testing changes by the 16th February. Ordering LFDs is independent to the orders 
placed for PCR tests; so if you have recently placed an order for PCR tests, you will still 
be able to order LFDs from Friday 28 January. 


 


Join the Webinar 
To understand further about the change and how to implement it, we would also strongly 
encourage you to join the upcoming webinars which will go through the clinical 
rationale for these testing changes, how these changes will support you to keep staff 
and the people you care for as safe as possible, and how we will support you to 
implement these changes. There will also be an opportunity to ask questions on these 
webinars. 
  
The timings are: 


• Friday 28 January at 11:00am 
• Monday 31 January at 10:00am 
• Wednesday 2 February at 4:00pm 


 


You can find more details of all the changes detailed above in this letter from 
Claire Armstrong - Director of Adult Social Care Delivery and Covid-19 
Response, Department of Health and Social Care. In addition, a full guidance document 
will be published next week on the testing page on gov.uk.  
Thank you,  
NHS Test and Trace 


 


 


 



https://event.webcasts.com/starthere.jsp?ei=1474646&tp_key=bb376c26e7&utm_campaign=Wider+ECSL+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=0

https://wiredplusimg.s3.amazonaws.com/Sx1iaZDJ/ASC%20testing%20and%20restriction%20changes%20stakeholder%20letter.pdf?utm_campaign=Wider+ECSL+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=1

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-testing-service-for-extra-care-and-supported-living-settings/testing-service-for-extra-care-and-supported-living-settings?utm_campaign=Wider+ECSL+test+26&utm_content=dhsc-mail.co.uk&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Department+of+Health+and+Social+Care&wp-linkindex=2
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